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TOWER HAMLETS





LONDON BOROUGH OF TOWER HAMLETS

GOVERNING BODY OF HARBINGER PRIMARY SCHOOL

MINUTES OF CURRICULUM & STANDARDS COMMITTEE MEETING

	Date of Meeting
	21st October 2021

	Venue
	8 Cahir St, London E14 3QP

	Chair
	Caroline Hurley 

	Clerk & Minutes
	Nigel Caleb 

	Time
	5:00 p.m.


MEMBERSHIP:

	Governor
	Category

	Caroline Hurley (Chair)*
	Co-opted

	Martin Young 
	Co-opted

	Kiran Rahman*
	Parent

	Susannah Abdelouahed*
	Parent

	Jasmine Islam
	Parent

	Rebecca Abrahams (Executive Headteacher)*
	Staff (Head)

	Nimesha Nagahawatte*
	Head of School

	Charlie McKnight 
	Co-opted

	Edmund Miller*
	Staff 

	Lawrence Houldsworth
	Associate Member


	Also In Attendance
	Role/Title

	
	


* Denotes attendance

PART 1 – OPEN SECTION

	
	ITEM



	1.
	Welcome, Apologies For Absence And Declaration Of Pecuniary Interests


	
	The Chair welcomed all to the meeting.  
The Chair will ask Martin to check with Lawrence who has not attended the last few meetings. He is also checking on Charlie.                 ACTION: Martin Young


	2.
	Election Of Committee Chair


	
	Caroline Hurley was elected Chair for the year. 


	3.
	Committee Terms of Reference 


	
	The Chair welcomed all attendees to the meeting.  
The following corrections were agreed to the TOR:

“SIAMS” to be removed as Harbinger is not a part of it.
“To keep under review Admissions arrangements to the school” to be removed.

Link Governors for Literacy and Numeracy are to be appointed at the FGB.   


	4.
	Minutes of the Curriculum Committee Meeting of 6th May 2021 And Matters Arising

	
	The minutes of the committee meeting held on 6th May 2021 which had been circulated prior to the meeting were reviewed and agreed.

RESOLVED: To approve the minutes of 6th May 2021 as an accurate record to be signed by the Chair.  

Matters Arising: 
Minute 8 – Language used by the children. The Executive Head said that the expected standard across the school is for all children to communicate using correct standard English. Addressing the concern that children had poor models of English from staff she said it is a concern in lots of schools. However, it was important to distinguish when a member of staff is teaching and when they are talking in a more social way. It is hoped that children would grow up knowing the difference between the two and children should be educated to understand the difference. They should understand when they can be colloquial and when they need to be formal. In some settings it is important that children are comfortable in expressing themselves and community languages should not be disrespected. During lessons if children are not using correct standard English staff would be expected to correct them.  
Performance Management is currently in progress and one of the objectives being focused on is Pupil Voice. Teachers, Subject Leaders and SLT are thinking about what can be done to develop this across the school. Fiona has joined the Oracy Hub and will work with teachers from other schools looking at speaking and listening. 

It was agreed there will be a presentation on Reading for the February meeting and Oracy and Languages for the third meeting.                        ACTION: agenda   


	5.
	Standards Update / School Development Plan (SDP)


	
	The Executive Headteacher said the SDP had not changed it was written last year for 2 years and will be looked at in the FGB meeting. 

Data from the end of last year was received and the Executive Headteacher said it needed to be kept in context. The children had returned in September and had a good first half term. In Autumn there were constant closures of bubbles. The school didn’t reopen in January due to the National lockdown. Since then until 8th March there has been a diminished number of children on the school site and learning had to be quickly done remotely.
In the three weeks of the children’s return, before the Easter holidays, there was very low attendance. 

Assessments were done at the end of the Spring term and the data was not looking as good as the Autumn term. There was a good Summer Term with no closures. There were continuous weeks of teaching with staff teaching the breadth of the curriculum. The assessments for the Summer Term fall at the end of that period. 
The data is very inconsistent and it is difficult to draw much from it. 

Year 1 did not perform as well as the rest of the school. This was in line with the national picture where the younger the child the harder it is for them to engage with remote learning.

Writing was not as strong as Reading and Maths. Writing suffered more than other subjects as it requires resilience and vocabulary which requires experience. 

Q: The Gap Tracker for Year 6 doesn’t make sense as it would be expected that the older the children are, the more they adapt to remote learning. 
A: The Gap Tracker is an average point score. Looking at the attainment, Year 6 numbers are not bad. It is therefore likely that the children who didn’t understand it didn’t engage. In the year group there was also a significant number of children with significant SEND issues, some were social, emotional and mental health. 

Boys’ outcomes are not as strong as the rest of the cohort especially in Writing, increasing the gap. In Reading and Maths they did reasonably well. The gap has widened the most for Pupil Premium children in the school and this is reflected nationally. 
A lot of work was done to engage families but take-up from challenging families was very low. Packs were provided but not picked up. 

Given the circumstances, there was nothing in the data that was unusual and it reflects the national picture.   
Moderation will be started after half term with other local schools working with consultants from Tower Hamlets. This will provide a sense of how the school is doing in comparison to other local schools. 
The Chair thanked the Executive Head for her update.


	6.
	Initial Response to the LBTH Ofsted SEND Report 


	
	The Chair had asked for this item to be on the agenda for Governors to be made aware of it. The Executive Head said LBTH Ofsted SEND Report was welcomed by schools as it says what they have known for a long time and it is hoped that it will lead to positive change. The major concern is children not getting their plans and the funding not being provided to support them. It is also unfair to other children when schools divert resources that should be used for them to a SEND child because funding has not been provided.

Q: Do you see a correlation between this report and other schools in the borough becoming Specialist Schools? 

A: There seems to be a move to create more specialist provision attached to mainstream provision which is a good thing. However, it is good to have diversity in every school so children get used to it.

Q: Is there anything that needs to be prioritised to be considered by the Finance Committee? 

A: It is always worth looking at the extent the school is overspending to support SEND children. Kiran will raise the issue at Finance Committee and Susannah, who is SEND Governor, will meet with the SENCO to get an understanding to what extent children’s needs are not being funded. ACTION: Kiran / Susannah
The Executive Head said a concern for schools is the level of need that is coming into Early Years. She said they have a very high level of children coming in that are not for example, potty trained. The undiagnosed needs that children are coming in with puts an enormous pressure on the school. The needs include undiagnosed autism, learning difficulties and mental health needs.       

 

	8.
	Behaviour Update



	
	The Executive Head said on return in September there was a need to remind all what the Behaviour Policy looks like and what the expectations are. All classes have a yellow folder to record incidents and the school also uses CPOMS. A team reward scheme was started where children earn stickers for their team and they have been motivated by it. The class gets a reward when every team is finished. 

Work will continue with Restorative Practice for another year. At the end of the Summer Term a group was established called Restorative Champions and they will have further training which they will disseminate to staff. This will mean there will be staff from Early Years up to Year 6 in different roles. 

The Anti-bullying Policy needs to be updated and that will be done by a Working Party after half term. Jubeda is forming a group of Anti-bullying Ambassadors among the children to be around the playground and at lunch time.

Anti-bullying week is the third week in November when it will be discussed. It is raised throughout the year for children to understand the difference between bullying and being unkind. An Anti-bullying Link Governor will be sought at the next FGB meeting.                                                                       ACTION: Chair   



	9.
	Attendance 


	
	The Executive Head said that the Attendance Report from the borough had just been received and will be in her report to the FGB. 

Governors received Attendance Update October 2021 which showed comparisons with last year. 

Attendance for Years Reception – Year 6 – 92.5% in Autumn 2020 and slightly higher in Autumn 2021 at 92.9%. 

Years 1 – 6 had better attendance at 93.3% in Autumn 2020 and in Autumn 2021 at 93.4%. 
There has been a fall in unauthorised absences and the overall picture is positive although the school would like to be above 96%. It is understood that the national picture is bleak as it appears that nationally attendance has not recovered from COVID. 

The Deputy Head who leads on Attendance has said that the difference now is that teachers are championing attendance in the classroom.   



	10.
	'PSHE and RSE' Update 


	
	This was discussed at the FGB meeting. 

The Head of School reported that each class has a scrapbook where they record their lessons from the PSHE Jigsaw. Teachers have said that the scheme is really engaging for children. Early Years have also started to use Jigsaw. 

Scrapbooks were passed around for Governors to look at. 


	11.
	Enrichment Plans (Trips, Extra-Curricular Etc) Post-COVID


	
	The Head of School  informed that there have not been many trips this half term. 

Enrichment – Years 1 and 2 have started swimming at St Luke’s every week and are involved in Tutor Mates, a charity, where the children can use a laptop and sit and read with someone. 

Y3 will start a project next half term called Rivers of the World. It is led by the British Council and is an Art and Geography project where they will link with a school in Bangladesh and learn about the localities of each place and its rivers. An artist will also visit and work with the children and there will be some artwork as an outcome. The project makes good links with the values of togetherness, diversity, wellbeing and the positive choices individuals make for the local environment.

Years 3/4 and Year 4 class will start a project next half term called Global Learning London. It was introduced by Tower Hamlets and the aim is to bring together children from East and North London. Harbinger will be partnered with a school in North London and through online spaces they will play and learn together. It will give children a chance to explore identity, diversity, champion equality and celebrate community. 

Year 5 have been working on a DfE funded project called Gender Balance in Computing. It is a research project about seeing what works to encourage girls into computing. The children are really enjoying it. Tomorrow they are having a zoom call with a lady who works in the field of computing. They have had to prepare questions to ask her. 

Years 5 and 6 have been working with BCG (Boston Consulting Group) a company in Canary Wharf. In September they had a group of volunteers spend a day with the school in the playground painting the area and planting plants improving the area. Another group of volunteers spent the day with Year 5 doing Literacy and Numeracy activities around science topics. On the same day Year 6 visited the offices of BCG in Canary Wharf and learned about jobs and did workshops on public speaking and online safety. 

Year 6 are currently finishing a project with Canal and River Trust. It is a History and Art project and is linked to Black History Month. They visited Docklands Museum and are designing flags to represent their community and the flags will be displayed in the football pitch and they will be a community celebration around it next half term. 

Y6 has a trip planned next month where they go to a workshop and have different kinds of activities where they learn things like life skills and PSHE. It is called Junior Citizenship. 

Q: Are there still restrictions on school? 

A: Restrictions are lifted but websites have to be checked, for example the British Museum is not offering many onsite workshops but are doing many online things.   


	12.
	Policies for Review


	
	The following policies were presented for review and approval:

· Online Safety Policy – The Chair drew Governors’ attention to the fact that there was a whole section of the policy they needed to be aware of as Governors.  
· Acceptable User Agreement for Staff/Governors/Volunteers – Governors agreed to sign the agreement by the next FGB meeting. ACTION: All   
· Education Trips Policy

· Photograph & Images Policy

RESOLVED: To approve the above policies and to recommend them to the Governing Body for ratification.

	13.
	Any Urgent Business


	
	The Chair said she had received an email from Jubeda asking if the GB would finance a breakfast for staff as a kind of celebration and for mental wellbeing. The Chair noted that it is important that as a GB they show they are supporting the staff’s wellbeing. It will be discussed at the next FGB meeting. 


	14. 
	Date of Next Committee Meeting


	
	The date of the next Committee meeting was noted as Thursday, 3rd March 2022 at 5.00 p.m. 



	
	Part 2 – Confidential Item (If Any)


	
	None


The Chair thanked all and closed the meeting at 6:45 p.m.
Chair’s signature: ____________________
Date: _______________________
	Minute No.
	ACTION
	Responsible Person

	1
	Chair to ask Martin to check with Lawrence who have not attended the last few meetings. He is also checking on Charlie. 
	Chair / Martin Young

	4
	Presentation on Reading for the February meeting and Oracy and Languages for the third meeting. 
	Clerk - agenda 

	6
	Kiran to raise at Finance Committee the extent to which the school is overspending to support SEND children. 

Susannah to meet with the SENCO to get an understanding to what extent children’s needs are not being funded. 
	Kiran Rahman

Susannah Abdelouahed

	8
	Anti-bullying Link Governor to be sought at the next FGB meeting. 
	Chair

	12
	All Governors to sign the Acceptable User Agreement by the next FGB meeting. 
	All Governors 
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